




 These minutes will be considered for approval at the DRSC meeting of July 24, 2013. 

 

CITY OF SAN CLEMENTE 
MINUTES OF THE 

DESIGN REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE MEETING 
JULY 10, 2013 

 
 

Subcommittee Members Present:  Michael Kaupp, Julia Darden and Bart Crandell 
 
Staff Present:  Jim Pechous, Cliff Jones, Chris Wright and Sean Nicholas  
 
 
1. MINUTES 
 

Minutes approved:  March 27, 2013, June 12, 2013 and June 26, 2013 
  
2.   ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW OF THE FOLLOWING ITEMS 

 
A. Site Plan Permit 13-080, Alora Subdivision Architecture (Wright) 

 
A request to consider proposed architecture for the “Alora” subdivision in the 
Talega Specific Plan. The project involves the development of 36 single-
family dwellings within a previously approved subdivision Tract 16793. 

 
Associate Planner Christopher Wright presented the staff report. Mr. 
Wright mentioned the Talega Specific Plan has design guidelines that are 
encouraged, but projects are not required to follow them. Projects may 
have their own style and vary from guidelines, provided that projects 
complement Talega, enhance variety, and are compatible with 
neighborhoods. Mr. Wright stated staff supports the proposed architecture 
because it of the same or higher quality than the existing houses in the 
tract, but recommended some changes (listed in Table 5 of staff report) to 
improve the architecture further. Staff summarized their recommendations. 

  
The Subcommittee thanked staff for their in-depth analysis and design 
recommendations, but stated their main focus on this item to ensure the 
proposed architecture is of the same or higher quality than the houses 
constructed in the tract. The proposed architecture should be in character 
with the neighborhood, but it is good to have a variety of materials and 
design so houses do not look the same.  
 
The applicant, Rick Puffer of William Lyon Homes (WLH), noted a lot of 
time and care was put into considering how the proposed architecture 
would complement existing houses and be “high quality.” Mr. Puffer stated   
WLH is looking to construct product that is desirable to range of customers 
who are willing to pay more for a house but expect the materials and 
design to clearly reflect it is “high end.” Mr. Puffer stated WLH wanted to 
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minimize the amount of floor plans so it is easy for customers to shop for 
their house.   
 
The Subcommittee, staff, and applicant, Mr. Rick Puffer of William Lyon 
Homes (WLH), discussed the various recommendations in the staff report.  
 
The Subcommittee unanimously agreed the proposed architecture is of 
the same or higher quality than the previously approved product. As a 
result, the Subcommittee stated that it was not necessary to make the 
design changes staff recommended in the staff report (Table 5), but 
agreed they are good ideas for the applicant to consider. The 
Subcommittee agreed with staff recommendation No. 7. to add a condition 
of approval that prevents the same type of architecture from being used 
on adjacent lots and limits the use of one style to less than 40% of homes 
on a block. Overall, the Subcommittee supported the architecture, but 
recommended for the applicant to consider making minor changes that 
would add interest to the sides of buildings and that distinguish the three 
“California Ranch” models more. Their recommendations are summarized 
below: 
 
1. Subcommittee Member Crandell had a concern with the transition of 

materials where a building’s front elevation meets side elevations. In 
particular,  Subcommittee Member Crandell pointed to an elevation 
that showed stone would be applied to the side elevation about four to 
five feet back from the front elevation and then transition to stucco 
abruptly. Subcommittee Member Crandell stated the returns should be 
larger and material transitions should be more refined. 
 

2. Subcommittee Member Kaupp suggested for the applicant to consider 
ideas to make side elevations interesting with offsets, material 
changes, openings, or other design features. 
 

3. Subcommittee Member Crandell recommended for the materials and 
detailing on the “California Ranch” styled buildings to be more varied, 
especially on the front elevations. For example, Subcommittee 
Member Crandell specifically pointed out the “banding” of board and 
batten details is on the front and side elevations of all three models 
and there should be more variation there.     

  
The applicant thanked the Subcommittee for their recommendations and 
stated they would consider them.  
 
The Subcommittee forwarded the item to the Planning Commission. 
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B. Minor Architectural Permit 13-157/Cultural Heritage Permit 13-158, 

Cappello Addition (Nicholas)  
 

A request to approve an addition to a non-conforming structure across the 
street from a historic residence.  The project site is 115 East El Portal, and 
the historic structure is located at 116 East El Portal. 

 
Associate Planner Sean Nicholas introduced Erin Murphey, one of the 
Planning Interns for the summer, and Ms. Murphey presented the staff 
report.  
 
Ms. Murphey indicated that staff had three (3) comments:   
 
1) An additional tree needs to be added to the front setback area to meet 

Municipal Code Requirement.  The applicant agreed to plant another 
tree. 

2) The material of the second story balcony needs to be identified.  The 
applicant noted it will be steel framed with either cable or steel railings. 

3) The interaction of the second story and the first story needs to be 
evaluated and determined if they need to be better incorporated. 

 
The applicant, Alura Aguilera (architect), discussed the vision of the 
project design and that she purposefully has the second story 
designed the way she does because she is trying to create a “bridge” 
architectural element.”  Ms. Aguilera provided pictures of similar 
features on other buildings and the driving design basis for the look of 
the residence.   
 
Commissioner Darden expressed similar concern about the way the 
building addition interacts with the existing residence, and how the 
architect will create this with the existing structure. 
 
Commissioner Kaupp stated that he shared Commissioner Darden’s 
concern initially, but after hearing the applicant’s architect explain her 
process and the reason the choices were made, he doesn’t have the 
same issues or questions anymore.  He noted that it is outside of the 
Architectural Overlay and will be unique for the neighborhood. 
 
Commissioner Crandell asked about a few details, in particular if a line 
shown on the plan will actually be a plane break. 
 
Ms. Aguilera stated that it is a slight plane break, and offset by about 
six inches. 
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Commissioner Darden stated she loves the materials, and she thinks 
this is important in bringing the structure design together.  Though she 
still has some concerns, but that if the other Subcommittee members 
are supportive of the design, she would be as well. 
 
Commissioner Kaupp stated that he is putting faith in the architect’s 
vision and design abilities.  He stated that he had been struggling with 
the juxtaposition of the addition with the design they are proposing, 
which can be interesting, or miss.  But after hearing the architect’s 
thought process and design method he is willing to support the project 
and allow it to move forward.  He states the textures and materials will 
help the project. 
 
Commissioner Crandell stated that this is a fun project and exercise.  
Will it impact the historic structure? Not any more than the original 
building, and with the increased landscaping in the front that will help.  
It is not a style you see often, so there is no precedence, but thinks it 
will look good when it’s done. 
 
Commissioner Kaupp asked the architect if they would bring in a 
Landscape Architect.   
 
Ms. Aguilera said yes.  We want to get out the hardscape and get 
some landscaping and pervious surface. 
 
Commissioner Kaupp stated this is a great project for a Landscape 
architect as it will be important to balance the architecture and 
landscaping.  It is an interesting project to work on. 

 
C. Discretionary Sign Permit 13-082, North Beach Rooftop Bar and Grill 

(Nicholas)  
 
 A request to review the revised sign package for the North Beach Roof 

Top Grill project located at 1509 North El Camino Real. 
  

Associate Planner Sean Nicholas presented the staff report. 
 
Commissioner Kaupp asked about the proposed internal illumination of 
the signage and whether that was permitted in the Architectural Overlay. 
 
Mr. Nicholas stated that it was not, and something else would need to be 
utilized. 
 
The applicant, Dave Gutierrez, stated that he is ok with a few different 
lighting styles.  In particular utilizing stand off painted metal letters and 
halo illuminated.  Mr. Gutierrez stated that he wanted bring back a 
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simplified design that went away from the Route 66 look that they had 
previously submitted.  He feels that the signs are now more reflective of 
the establishment they are trying to create. 
 
Commissioner Darden expressed support of the halo lit illumination, and 
that she states the metal case with a finish with an organic, rustic, earthy, 
is essential to the design to fit with the architecture.  Commissioner 
Darden also stated that she agreed with staff that the projecting sign poles 
should be solid wrought iron.  Design of the wrought iron will be important 
as well. 
 
City Planner Pechous stated that design choices of the wrought iron, as 
well as the connection to the building will aid with the overall compatibility 
between the Spanish building and signs. 
 
Commissioner Crandell asked what “handmade” meant? 
 
Commissioner Kaupp said it is difficult to define, similar to the idea of 
“Village Character, “but you know it when you see it. 
 
Commissioner Darden stated that to her it means that it doesn’t have a 
manufactured and mass produced quality to it.  The materials are so 
important.  That is why the finish on this metal is so important. 
 
Mr. Pechous offered the idea of “craftsmen made,” that it is a unique 
piece. 
 
Commissioner Kaupp stated he is looking forward to the new codes and 
updating language to address these difficult tools to clarify these sensitive 
issues. 
 
He also states that he agrees with Commissioner Darden that the images 
do look “cold” in their design, and the finish Ms. Darden recommended will 
help a lot. 
 
The applicant also suggested to improve the overall look of the project that 
the base of the monument sign be painted to match the sign rather than 
the building. 
 
DRSC all agreed that would look best so it was not floating on top of the 
base. 
 
Commissioner Crandell agreed with everything that has been said and 
allowing staff to finalize the materials details. 
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Commissioner Kaupp asked if it was possible that Redmond Schwartz be 
consulted on the design.  Staff indicated that they would see what could 
be done. 

 
3. ORAL AND WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS 
 
 None. 
 
4. ADJOURNMENT 
 

Adjourn to the Design Review Subcommittee meeting of July 24, 2013 at 10:00 
a.m. in Conference Room A, Community Development Department, 910 Calle 
Negocio, Suite 100, San Clemente, CA 92673. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
_________________________ 
Michael Kaupp, Chair 
 
 
Attest: 
 
 
__________________________ 
Cliff Jones 
 
 
 


























































































































